Houston County Commissioners Meeting

October 1, 2013
Perry, Georgia
The Houston County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 9:00 a.m. on Tuesday, October 1, 2013 at the Houston County Courthouse in Perry, Georgia with Chairman Stalnaker presiding and Commissioners Walker, Thomson, McMichael and Robinson present. Also present were Director of Administration Barry Holland, Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar, Director of Personnel Ken Carter, Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews, Purchasing Agent Mark Baker, Fire/HEMA Chief Jimmy Williams, Houston County Tax Assessor Representative Amanda Clark, ANR Agent-County Extension Coordinator Charlotte Mote, Centerville Mayor John Harley, Walton Wood, Maurice Braswell and County Attorney Tom Hall.  
Commissioner Walker led the audience in the Invocation.  
Levi McKenna, retired Marine Corporal, led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and then detailed his military career.  He spent 10 years in the Marines and 2 years in the Army.  Mr. McKenna shared some of his experiences from serving in both Desert Shield and Desert Storm as an A-6 engine mechanic and also from his time spent as a search and rescue swimmer.  He related that he screamed for joy when he saw the golden arches of McDonalds from his aircraft when he was returning from overseas duty.  Mr. McKenna came to Robins Air Force Base on a temporary 30-day assignment with the Raytheon Corporation in December of 2000 and never left.  He is a proud resident of Perry and now considers Houston County his home.  He currently serves as Commandant of the Central Georgia Marine Corps League-Detachment 1373 which is comprised of Marine and Navy Corpsmen, both active duty and retired, that fellowship together to preserve the traditions and promote the interests of the Marine Corps.  Chairman Stalnaker presented Mr. McKenna with a U.S. flag lapel pin, a Houston County lapel pin and a small American flag as tokens of appreciation for his service.  Mr. McKenna, in turn, presented each Board member with a coin from the Marine Corps League.
Chairman Stalnaker acknowledged Walton Wood for his photography services of the speakers and special guests at each Board meeting.

Chairman Stalnaker presented a resolution of appreciation for Mr. F. Ronnie Sanders for his years of service on the Georgia Small Business Lenders Board.  He also presented Mr. Sanders with a pen crafted from a Yoshino Cherry tree harvested near the Houston-Bibb line.
Mr. Nick Tresco, Chief Ranger of the Houston/Crawford/Peach County Unit of the Georgia Forestry Commission, presented the annual report of activities for the FY13 fiscal year.  Mr. Tresco related that there are some 120,419 acres of privately owned timberland in Houston County alone and that their primary objective is to protect and promote this valuable resource.  He thanked the Board for their support and reminded them that the County contributes 10 cents per acre ($12,042 annual cost) for forest fire protection services.  The total operating budget for the year, however, was $170,065.32.  Over the fiscal year, sixteen fires in Houston County resulted in over 130 total acres burned.  He went on to brief the Board about the various activities that were carried out within our community during the year.  Chairman Stalnaker asked Mr. Tresco if the nature of the fires in Houston County were from natural causes.  Mr. Tresco explained that most were of an accidental nature.  Chief Jimmy Williams related the Houston County Fire Department and the Georgia Forestry unit frequently work and train together.  Chairman Stalnaker pointed out that the burn ban for Houston County is effectively lifted by the EPD today, October 1st, through May 1st.  The burn ban is primarily in place during the months of May through September due to air quality reasons since open burning has been identified as a major contributor to the pollutants which form ozone.
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Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of September 17, 2013.  
Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to concur with a City of Centerville annexation request for all that tract or parcel of land situate, lying and being in Land Lot 124 of the Fifth Land District of Houston County, Georgia, being known and designated as Lot 2, Block “B”, Extension No. 1, Browndale Estates Subdivision, according to a survey prepared by Waddle Surveying Co., Inc. dated October 5, 1968, a copy of which is recorded in Plat Book 12, Page 180, Clerk’s Office, Houston Superior Court.  Said plat and the recorded copy thereof are incorporated herein by reference thereto for all purposes.  Proposed zoning for this property within the City of Centerville is R-1, Single Family Residential.  Property is located at 121 Brown Drive, Warner Robins, GA  31093.  
Centerville Mayor John Harley indicated that the property was contiguous to City of Centerville property and that the resident had requested annexation because they were experiencing septic issues and wanted a sewer hook-up.

Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1743 submitted by Cheryl Wood.  The property is located at 106 Plateau Drive, Warner Robins, GA 31093, and is more specifically described as LL 101, 5th Land District of Houston County, Lot 11, Block “D”, Section 1 of Antebellum Plateau Subdivision, consisting of 0.69 acres.  Existing use is R-1 residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation for an Estate Contents Liquidation Business with no change in zoning.  The Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to no signage other than a magnetic sign on the vehicle, no clients to the home and no storage.
Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that Ms. Wood would have a home office only to run the estate sales management business.  

Commissioner Thomson inquired as to whether sales tax would be collected on the items sold through this process.  Mr. Andrews was unsure.  Commissioner Walker stated that although he lives close to the applicant he did not feel that he had a conflict.

Chairman Stalnaker made a blanket statement for the benefit of all applicants for Special Exceptions for home occupations that even if the Board of Commissioners approves an application, neighborhood covenants may still impose certain restrictions upon or against home occupation businesses.  The Board of Commissioners does not enforce these covenants.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application 
# 1743.  

Mr. Andrews explained that the applicant was on her way to the meeting but was held up by a traffic accident.  Mr. John Harley, 403 Dogwood Glen, Centerville spoke in favor of the application.  He also stated that sales tax would be collected on the items sold through any estate sale.
Commissioner Walker asked Mr. Harley what the normal arrangement for this type of sale would be.  Mr. Harley explained that the norm was that the estate liquidator would receive a certain set percentage of the final sales.
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There was no opposition.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve Application #1743 subject to no signage other than a magnetic sign on the vehicle, no clients to the home and no storage.

Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1744 submitted by Jonathon Crosier on behalf of Independence Home Solutions, LLC.  The property is located at 120 Morningdale Drive, Warner Robins GA, and is more specifically described as LL 162, 10th Land District of Houston County, Lot 14, Block “D”, Phase 5 of Meadow View Subdivision, consisting of 0.73 acres.  Existing use is R-1 residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation for a Real Estate Investing Business with no change in zoning.  The Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to compliance with all state and federal regulations and a review by the County Attorney, no signage other than a magnetic sign on the vehicle, no clients to the home and no storage.
Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the applicant will have a home office only.  He explained that the applicants’ stated intentions were to buy property, rehab it and then offer it for resale; and to also put buyers and sellers together in a property deal and receive a commission for that service.  The Zoning & Appeals Board had a concern about the second activity in that it appeared Mr. Crosier would be acting as a broker which requires a state-issued license.  Mr. Crosier does not have a broker’s license.  
Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application 
# 1744.  

The applicant spoke in favor of the application and stated that he did not think it necessary to be licensed from the state.
County Attorney Tom Hall informed Mr. Crosier that he must be a state-licensed broker if he was putting two parties together and receiving a commission for that service.  Commissioners Walker, Thomson and McMichael agreed with Mr. Hall.

Mr. Crosier asked the Board why it was necessary for him to obtain a business license.  Chairman Stalnaker explained that in order for him to legally operate a business in Houston County it was required to have the business license, and since he wanted to do so from his home, he was also required to apply for the special exception for a home occupation.
Commissioner Thomson and McMichael both indicated that they could not support the application as submitted.

There was no opposition.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Mr. Walker made a motion to approve the application subject to compliance with all state and federal regulations, no signage other than a magnetic sign on the vehicle, no clients to the home and no storage.  After the motion was made, but before the vote was called, discussion took place about possibly amending the motion to exclude any brokerage activity.  Mr. Walker agreed that he would amend his motion to exclude any brokerage activity and then restated the motion and Ms. Robinson seconded it again.  Upon the call to vote, Commissioner Walker and Robinson voted ‘Yes’ and Commissioner Thomson and McMichael voted ‘No’.  Chairman Stalnaker broke the tie with a ‘Yes’ vote.  Motion passed 3-2.
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Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1745 submitted by Cathy Catey.  The property is located at 111 Esterine Drive, Warner Robins, GA, and is more specifically described as LL 81, 5th Land District of Houston County, Lot 12, Block “B”, Section 1, Phase 1 of The Grove Subdivision, consisting of 0.96 acres.  Existing use is R-1 residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation for a Handcrafted Soap business with no change in zoning.  The Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to no signage, no clients to the home and no storage.
Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the applicant will not conduct any sales from the home but rather through craft fairs and other venues.  
Commissioner McMichael asked if this application was similar to several other recent applications for soap making businesses.  Mr. Andrews replied that it was similar.
Commissioner Walker stated that although he lives close to the applicant he did not feel that he had a conflict.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application 
# 1745.  

The applicant spoke in favor and explained the soap making process.  She also displayed several samples of her product.
There was no opposition.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to approve Application #1745 subject to no signage, no clients to the home and no storage.

Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1746 submitted by Chester Lowe.  The property is located at 112 Colonial Oaks Drive, Warner Robins GA, and is more specifically described as LL 255, 10th Land District of Houston County, Lots 23 & 24, Block “C”, Section No.2, Phase 2 of Windsor Forest Subdivision, consisting of 3.0 (+ or -) acres.  Existing use is R-1 residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation Consulting business with no change in zoning.  The Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to no signage, no clients to the home and no storage.
Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the applicant will be providing consulting services for contractors working on Robins Air Force Base.  
Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application    

# 1746.  

The applicant spoke in favor and explained that he currently has four clients.
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There was no opposition.
There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve Application #1746 subject to no signage, no clients to the home and no storage.  
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1747 submitted by Cecil Moody.  The property is located at 542 Lake Joy Rd., Kathleen, GA, and is more specifically described as LL 135, 10th Land District of Houston County, Lot 4 of Huntcliff Subdivision, consisting of 5.54 acres.  Existing use is R-AG residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation for a Mobile Home Hardship with no change in zoning.  The Planning & Zoning Board recommends unanimous approval.
Mr. Andrews explained that the applicant would like to place a mobile home on his property for his parents.  A doctor’s note was submitted with the application recommending the parents be kept close so that the son may care for them.  

Commissioner Walker asked Mr. Andrews what would the time frame be to remove the mobile home once the hardship no longer exists.  Mr. Andrews replied that we normally work with the family and typically six months is sufficient time.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application 

# 1747.  

The applicant was present and indicated his desire to keep his parents close enough so that he may help with their care.
There was no opposition.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve Application #1747 subject to removal of mobile home when the hardship no longer exists.
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1748 submitted by Mike Reece.  The property is located at 252A Lake Joy Road, Perry, GA, and is more specifically described as LL 117, 10th Land District of Houston County as shown on a plat of survey for Mike & Cathy Reece including Parcels 7, 8 and 9-B, consisting of 20.9 acres.  Existing use is R-AG residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Helipad in an R-AG district with no change in zoning.  The Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval.  Mr. Andrews stated that the applicant presented a copy of his commercial pilot license, flight logs, and a petition signed by a number of his immediate neighbors at the Zoning & Appeals meeting.  Mr. Andrews explained that the applicant had also indicated that the helicopter was for personal use only and not commercial use and that he used it in support of several local law enforcement agencies and the Make-A-Wish Foundation.  The applicant had also indicated that all maintenance on the helicopter was performed at the airport in Macon.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application 

# 1748.  

Houston County Board of Commissioners Meeting Continued on Page 768
Houston County Board of Commissioners Meeting Continued from Page 767
Applicant Mike Reece stated that he has been flying since 1986 and has a $1,000,000 liability policy on the helicopter with $100,000 on each passenger.  He stated that he is the one and only pilot.  He also indicated that he has flown with the State Patrol.  He stated that from Lake Joy Road to the back of his property it is nearly ½ mile and it only takes 25-30 seconds to take off from or to land at his property.  Typically he departs to the East and arrives back from the same direction and flies 300-500 feet above neighboring houses.  He stated that the decibel level generated by the helicopter was measured between 72-75 decibels while standing beside it.  He indicated that this decibel level is comparable to a lawnmower or a kitchen blender in operation.  Mr. Reece also provided the Board with a picture of his helicopter.
Commissioner Walker asked how long it took to get to flight altitude.  Mr. Reece indicated no more than 35-40 seconds.

Chairman Stalnaker asked who he has flown with in the State Patrol.  Mr. Reece stated Mr. Jeff Rhodes among others.  Commissioner Walker asked about the type of assistance offered to local law enforcement agencies.  Mr. Reece stated that it could be of a surveillance nature or even a search operation.

Mrs. Cathy Reece spoke in favor of the application and confided that although she herself was initially intimidated by the helicopter she changed her opinion after her first flying experience in it.  She stated that her husband was extremely safety conscious.

Ms. Dee Allision, 230 Langston Road, Perry spoke against the application and stated that Mr. Reece’s flight logs do not accurately chronicle his flights.  She stated that he was flying nearly two weeks before the first date indicated in the flight log.  She also had concerns about the camouflaging of the sign posted on his property advertising the Zoning & Appeals hearing date and time.  She questioned whether the neighbors who signed the petition really fully understood the issue.  Ms. Allison expressed concern about the safety of the neighborhood if the helicopter ever experienced trouble in flight.  She indicated that Mr. Reece does not always depart and return from the East as he stated.  She presented pictures with visual indicators showing the alternate flight paths that she has observed.  She also presented pictures of the trees bordering her property that Mr. Reece would have to clear when taking off.  She displayed a video of the helicopter taking off.  She pointed out that Mr. Reece did not apply for a special exception until directed to do so by the County.  Ms. Reece had questions about the type of fuel and also about the storage of fuel at the property.  She also provided a copy of an internet advertisement apparently run by Mr. Reece for helicopter rides.

Chairman Stalnaker asked the applicant if the flight log was required by the FAA.  Mr. Reece said that it was required by the FAA and that it was kept with the helicopter.  The Chairman asked the applicant about the fuel storage.  Mr. Reece said that he purchases fuel from the Perry Airport and that he has a 100-gallon tank at the property in which he normally keeps 30-50 gallons of fuel at any given time.  Chairman Stalnaker asked the applicant if he had considered alternate housing of the helicopter at another location such as the airport.  Mr. Reece stated that he prefers to keep it on his property.  He also stated that he did not realize at first that he would need to apply for a special exception, but that when he was told he would need to he did so immediately.
Ms. Lois Willard, 203 Brookewater Lane, Perry spoke against the application stating that although she does not live in the flight path that Mr. Reece uses she is very concerned about the noise generated by the helicopter.  Chairman Stalnaker asked where her house was in relation to the Reece property.  Ms. Willard said that she lives off of Gurr Road in Perry about 4 miles away.

Mr. Walker stated that he always has a concern when there is opposition to an application from neighbors.  Mr. Thomson said that he was concerned with Mr. Reece advertising on the internet for helicopter rides.  Mr. Reece responded that he would only do so from the airport not from home.

Houston County Board of Commissioners Meeting Continued on Page 769
Houston County Board of Commissioners Meeting Continued from Page 768
Chairman Stalnaker asked Mr. Reece what hours he would normally operate the helicopter.  Mr. Reece replied that it would normally be between the hours of 7:00 a.m. and 7:00 p.m.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve Application #1748 subject to no commercial flights from the home for either entertainment or business purposes. 

Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1749 submitted by Kelvin & Millicent Whitfield.  The property is located at 3171 Hwy. 41 South, Elko, GA, and is more specifically described as LL 333, 13th Land District of Houston County, Georgia as shown on a plat of survey for Curtis Whitfield, consisting of 2.0 acres.  Existing use is R-AG residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation for a Cake Baking business with no change in zoning.  The Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to compliance with all state environmental health regulations, no signage and no clients to the home.  Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the applicant would like to transition a baking hobby into a business.  
Commissioner Thomson asked if these were new environmental health regulations.  Mr. Andrews replied that they were recent regulations adopted within the last year by the state concerning small cottage-type businesses such as this.

Commissioner McMichael asked that the stipulation regarding no clients to the home be struck.  He thought that she would need to occasionally have clients to the home so that they may choose the design of the cake for special occasions.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application 
# 1749.  

The applicant spoke in favor and brought sample cakes to show the Board her typical product.
Chairman Stalnaker asked the applicant if she understood the stipulation regarding the new environmental health regulations.  The applicant indicated that she understood.

There was no opposition.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve Application #1749 subject to compliance with all state environmental health regulations and no signage.
Motion by Mr. McMichael second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign an ingress/egress easement agreement between the Houston County Board of Commissioners and the Houston County School District allowing the County access to the Highway 96 water plant.  Chairman Stalnaker explained the necessity of the easement agreement and expressed thanks to the Board of Education and Dr. Hines in particular for their cooperation.
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Motion by Ms. Robinson, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign a 2011 GEMA-HS grant (#2011-SS-00081-S01) in the amount of $35,000.  This grant will be utilized to purchase $15,000 worth of equipment for the HazMat truck and $20,000 worth of equipment for the GSAR truck.  The grant is 100% reimbursable.  The Comptroller is authorized to make the necessary budget adjustment.  Chief Williams assured the Board that the reimbursement through the grant could be accomplished before the end of this fiscal year.
Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign the necessary closing documents on Parcels 26 and 43  with the Georgia Department of Transportation for the Highway 96 widening project; and that all funds ($23,400) be committed to improvements to the boat ramp site.

Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign Change Order #2 for the Carl Vinson Parkway Improvements Phase 1 construction contract which will increase the contract price of $7,163,763.90 by $243,966.90.  The new contract price is $7,407,730.80 with no change in contract time.  Chairman Stalnaker pointed out that this is the final adjusting change order and that the cost increase is due mainly to the unit cost of additional asphalt to achieve the proper thickness of paving and the addition of a traffic signal.
Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. Michael and carried unanimously to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign Change Order #1 for the Old Perry Road Widening Phase 2 construction contract which will increase the original contract price of $1,252,151.40 by $182,789.96.  The new contract price is $1,434,941.36 with no change in contract time.
Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to award the contract for architectural services on Perry Library Renovation project to JMA Architecture of Perry.  JMA’s fee will be 6.96% of actual construction cost.  Commissioner Thomson remarked that following very closely behind the architect selection for this project will be the construction manager selection.  This is important so that the architect and construction manager can work together during the early stages of design.  Chairman Stalnaker agreed and reminded everyone that funding for this project is $1,600,000 from the State and roughly $800,000 from SPLOST 2012.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve payment of the bills totaling $2,443,499.80.
Chairman Stalnaker then opened the meeting for public comments.  
Michael Evans, 102 Astig Court, Centerville, thanked the Board for paying the bills and doing the business of the County.  Mr. Evans is running for the Post 2 Council seat in Centerville.

Walton Wood, 426 Sandefur Road, Kathleen, thanked Chief Williams and the Fire Department personnel of Haynesville station for their recent role in transporting his mother-in-law to the hospital for emergency surgery.

Charlotte Mote, ANR Agent-County Extension Coordinator, presented the Board with a copy of the Extension Office quarterly newsletter.
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Tim Andrews, Chief Building Inspector, presented the Board with a comparative analysis of the calendar year 2012 single family dwelling permits versus calendar year 2013 to-date.  Mr. Andrews explained that the numbers show a definitive increase in permits for single family dwelling permits this year.  Chairman Stalnaker remarked that this indicator of continued growth in the County was encouraging.

Ken Carter, Director of Personnel, briefed the Board on the health care exchange notices that were sent to each employee as required by the federal healthcare reform law (Affordable Care Act).  He explained that the County’s health plan does meet and exceed the ACA definition of minimum value; therefore our employees are not eligible for the federal subsidies.  

There being no further public comments, the meeting was continued.

Chairman Stalnaker asked if any Commissioners had any comments.  
Chairman Stalnaker acknowledged Mayor John Harley of Centerville and thanked him for his frequent attendance at the Board meetings.  He also recognized both Christina Wright of the Macon Telegraph who is back covering Houston County as a local government reporter; and Krystal Riner, Managing Editor of the Houston Home Journal.

Commissioner Thomson asked for thoughts and prayers for Becky Woods’ mother who has undergone surgery recently.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to adjourn the meeting.
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